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BRISBANE PLANNING COMMISSION

Minutes of June 23, 2005

Regular Meeting

CALL TO ORDER


Chairman Lentz called the regular meeting to order at 7:35 p.m.

ROLL CALL


Present:
Commissioners Hunter, Jameel, Kerwin, and Lentz


Absent:
Commissioner Hawawini


Also Present:
Community Development Director Prince, Senior Planner Tune, Community Development Technician Johnson
ADOPTION OF AGENDA


Commissioner Hunter moved to adopt the agenda as proposed.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Kerwin and unanimously approved.

CONSENT CALENDAR

1.
Approval of Draft Minutes of May 12, 2005


Commissioner Hunter drew attention to the second full paragraph on Page 5.  In the third sentence, he suggested replacing “ultimate” with “future”; in the last sentence, he proposed changing “human habitation” to “humans to occupy.”


Commissioner Jameel noted the motion at the bottom of Page 5 was incorrectly attributed to him.  Senior Planner Tune offered to check the tapes to identify the maker of the motion.  Commissioner Hunter said he probably made that motion.


Commissioner Hunter moved to approve the May 12 minutes as amended.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Jameel and unanimously approved.

2. Approval of Draft Minutes of May 26, 2005


Referring to the third full paragraph on Page 13, Commissioner Kerwin clarified that he had objected to the development agreement in the first place as a means of exacting money to which the City was not entitled, and he voted to approve the project only to prevent further delay.  He questioned the accuracy of the last sentence in that paragraph.  He proposed ending the sentence after the word “units.”


Commissioner Jameel moved to approve the May 26 minutes as amended.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Kerwin and approved, 3 - 0 - 1 (Commissioner Hunter abstaining)

PRESENTATION

1.
Status Report on Amendment of the San Bruno Mountain Area Habitat Conservation Plan


Community Development Director Prince said this item comes to the Planning Commission in response to the request for a status update on the HCP amendment process.  He noted that meeting packet includes the October 2004 letter from the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service and the schedule for the amendment process.  Director Prince advised that funding the HCP has emerged as a key issue.


Director Prince welcomed Robin Leiter, the City’s consultant on this matter, and invited her to address the Commission.


Ms. Leiter described the basic provisions of the San Bruno Mountain Habitat Conservation Plan (HCP), adopted by the County of San Mateo and the Cities of Brisbane, Daly City, and South San Francisco in 1983 to protect endangered species and preserve their habitat on the mountain.  She said that under the HCP, the first of its kind in the nation, developers have the right to proceed with development in exchange for the dedication of open space.


Ms. Leiter said that from the inception of the HCP, three species were singled out for protection:  the San Francisco garter snake, the Elfin butterfly, and the Mission blue butterfly; in 1997, the Callippe silverspot butterfly was added to the protected list.  Under the terms of the HCP, the addition of a new species triggers the need for an amendment.  Ms. Leiter noted Mountain Watch sued the federal government, claiming the whole mountain should be reviewed as part of the amendment process, not just the area around the Northeast Ridge.  The lawsuit was eventually settled, and the current review and amendment process resulted from that settlement.


Ms. Leiter said that in looking at the amendment, it became clear that the current level of funding is insufficient to pay for HCP maintenance costs.  In response, the Northeast Ridge developer offered to establish an endowment, and the parties are considering raising maintenance fees from the current $32 per residential parcel per year to about $800 per year.  Ms. Leiter noted that if approved, the new assessment amount would apply to all new permit applications, including the Northeast Ridge, the Quarry, and the remaining unplanned parcels in the Brisbane Acres.


Ms. Leiter noted the schedule for the HCP amendment process has slipped, but the steps identified in the list on Page E.1.9 will still be followed.  


Commissioner Kerwin asked whether the amendment process will include any re-evaluation of the properties included in the HCP.  He noted the Planning Commission considered a development application recently involving a parcel without endangered species or habitat, and in that case, the developer wanted to lock in the current HCP fees because of concerns about substantial fee increases in the future.


Commissioner Kerwin observed that the original purpose of the HCP was to create a win-win situation for everyone:  developers can build, and the environment gets enhanced because of land dedications and financial contributions.  He said the HCP clearly spells out the obligations, and there is no valid method for increasing the amounts beyond the current formula.  He questioned the ability of the City to enter into an amendment that infringes on property rights.


Ms. Leiter stated that all parcels in Brisbane Acres are part of the HCP, and anyone wishing to develop has the option of either complying with the HCP or obtaining their own permit through the federal government.  She noted the federal government determined that all this land should be covered as part of the Endangered Species Act, so it is up to the property owner to decide how to address those issues.


Commissioner Kerwin expressed his opinion that it would be grossly unfair to levy a high fee on just a few people when HCP protection benefits the entire community.  He noted the original contract was intended to be binding on all the parties, and the developers contributed land and money in exchange for development rights.  He added it seems unfair for the federal government to come in now and deny those development rights.


Ms. Leiter clarified that the HCP does provide an amendment process for “unforeseen circumstances,” which includes listing of a new protected species.  She added that the only way to challenge this interpretation would be to sue the federal government, a course of action the Northeast Ridge and Quarry developers are unwilling to pursue.


Commissioner Kerwin said he thought the City should notify all property owners in the HCP about the prospect of substantially higher annual fees.  Director Prince noted the outcome is still uncertain because the matter is still being negotiated.


Commissioner Jameel asked if members of the community will have any say in the fee increases.  Ms. Leiter responded that people wishing to develop HCP property in the future will have a choice between accepting the $800 HCP fee or obtaining a permit on their own.  She added that the financing obligation is dictated by the Endangered Species Act, and the City is only a conduit.


Commissioner Jameel suggested forming a committee of people impacted by the increase to provide some public input.  He also questioned the applicability of HCP regulations to lots that do not have endangered species or habitat value.  He recommended that the City act as an intermediary between affected citizens and the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service.


Ms. Leiter clarified that the entire amendment process is a public process.  She said all affected property owners will be notified as part of the process.  Ms. Leiter added that the City lacks the resources to survey properties and determine which lots have habitat value.  For that reason, she suggested it would be more effective to work with the federal government to try to reduce the footprint of the land covered by the HCP.


Commissioner Jameel expressed his opinion that there should be some process for property owners to obtain exclusion if they can show their land has no habitat value.


Commissioner Hunter pointed out that presence of host plants does not necessarily mean land does not need protection.  He noted one purpose of the HCP is to allow endangered habitat to flourish and expand to new zones.  Ms. Leiter said the federal government looked at open lands next to habitat areas and determined they should also be protected.  She reported that there is evidence that non-native and invasive plants are propagating, while the grasslands and endangered habitat areas are becoming smaller.  She also pointed out that the fee increase from $32 to $800 is still less than the rate of property appreciation since 1983.


Commissioner Hunter noted airline passengers pay varying rates for the same flight, depending on when their tickets were purchased and what terms were available then.  Likewise, he said, circumstances have changed with respect to the HCP, so it is reasonable to charge newcomers higher fees than those that were available over twenty years ago.


Commissioner Kerwin observed that California’s laws regarding fees had changed so that fees can only be imposed if there is a nexus between the affected property and the service provided.  He questioned the justification for burdening new developments with a disproportionately higher share of the HCP fees. 


Commissioner Hunter commented that the discussion of this matter had touched upon a number of interesting issues that warrant further consideration.  He suggested it would be worthwhile for the Planning Commission to have regular updates from the staff on the HCP amendment process.


Chairman Lentz observed that labor-intensive methods of vegetation control like hand-removal are not working; he advocated natural methods such as fire and grazing.  Commissioners and Ms. Leiter discussed alternative approaches to vegetation control.


Commissioners thanked Ms. Leiter for her presentation.  Ms. Leiter said she would be happy to provide updates at future meetings.

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS


None.

WRITTEN COMMUNICATIONS


Chairman Lentz noted the Open Space and Ecology Committee will be having a presentation on green building at its next meeting, and he encouraged fellow commissioners to attend.  Commissioner Jameel said he was the designated Commission representative for that meeting.  Chairman Lentz added that he planned to attend.

OLD BUSINESS

1.
CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARING:  3000 Sierra Point Parkway; Design Permit DP-1-05; Renewal of Design Permit DP-1-03 for a 6-story 180,000-sq. ft. office building; Randy Ackerman, Opus West Corp., applicant; Sierra Point LLC, owner; APN 007-165-090 & -100


Senior Planner Tune said the applicant is requesting an extension of the previous design permit approval for a 180,000-square-foot office building at the southeast corner of Sierra Point Parkway and Shoreline Court.  He said the design combines curved and angular forms, with nonrectangular corners and a two-story base with columns and recessed entries.  Exterior materials will be gray concrete with blue-tinted glass.  Landscaped surface parking will be surrounded with building on three sides.  Senior Planner Tune noted the existing landscaped Bayfront pathway to the southwest will be continued through the property, with a viewpoint area as a focal point.


Senior Planner Tune stated that the original approval required elimination of some of the upper-floor mullions, revisions to proposed tree locations to protect view corridors, intersection improvements, changes to parking areas, and approval of a lot line adjustment.  Since that time, new requirements under the National Pollutant Discharge Elimination System (NPDES) program have been adopted, under which bioswales with subsurface drainage above the clay cap should be incorporated into the proposed project.  Senior Planner Tune said the staff recommends a one-year extension of the design permit with updated conditions of approval.


Chairman Lentz opened the public hearing and invited comments from the applicant.


Randy Ackerman, Opus West, requested an extension of the design permit, as recommended by the staff. 


Chairman Lentz asked why the project had been delayed.  Mr. Ackerman responded that the market for office space was weak, and other uses were being considered, but the applicant wanted to keep this option open.  Community Development Director Prince advised that a life sciences proposal had been presented to the City Council that would include this site; he added that he was planning to update the Commission on that item later.


Commissioner Kerwin said he watched the presentation on TV and was impressed with some of the ideas proposed.  He observed that although the internal use of the buildings was different, they looked much like office buildings.  He questioned why the City would care to make a distinction between life science uses and office uses, as long as basic safety precautions were followed.


Director Prince explained that the General Plan’s designated land uses for Sierra Point do not include research and development, so the General Plan would need to be amended before a life sciences use could be allowed.


Commissioner Hunter asked about the rules regarding building colors, materials, and size specifically applicable to Sierra Point.  Senior Planner Tune responded that all development has to comply with the design guidelines adopted for Sierra Point.


Senior Planner Tune advised that the renewal of the design permit will extend the term for one more year.  Commissioner Hunter asked about the likelihood of the development moving forward within a year.  Mr. Ackerman said he could not predict the timing because everything depended on the economy over the next 12 months.  Director Prince remarked that there appeared to be no drawbacks to allowing the extension.


Chairman Lentz asked if the applicant considered parking underneath the building or in a parking garage.  Mr. Ackerman said those possibilities were considered.  He explained that first-floor space has prime lease value, so surface parking would be better for that reason.  He noted garages are more practical for campuses consisting of several buildings.


Commissioner Hunter pointed out that low-level surface parking would be better for view corridors than more obtrusive multi-level structures.


Chairman Lentz asked if this project would be subject to any new green building policies or ordinances the City might enact.  Director Prince replied that any new policies and regulations apply unless the developer has acquired vested rights to proceed with the project.  He added that the current development agreement will expire in a year, but Opus has expressed interest in an extension.  Chairman Lentz recommended incorporating green building requirements in that process.


There being no members of the public who wished to comment on this matter, Commissioner Hunter made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Jameel, to close the public hearing.  The motion was unanimously approved and the public hearing was closed.


Commissioner Kerwin moved to approve the design permit extension as recommended.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Hunter and unanimously approved.

NEW BUSINESS

1.
Review of the 2005-2006 Capital Improvement Program for Consistency with the General Plan


Community Development Technician Johnson said the State of California requires that the Planning Commission make a determination as to whether the proposed Capital Improvement Program (CIP) is consistent with the General Plan.  He noted the CIP includes three projects related to transportation and circulation, and two projects related to health and safety.  


Community Development Technician Johnson described the five projects and reviewed applicable General Plan policies.  He said staff finds that the proposed projects are consistent with the General Plan, and he recommended that the Planning Commission adopt Resolution No. PC-1-05 making that finding.


Chairman Lentz asked about the possibility of adding a new item to the CIP.  He said the City’s day camp program will be housed at the Mission Blue Center this summer, and the floor needs to be protected from damage and wear.  He recommended that the staff investigate ways of safeguarding the floor.


Community Development Director Prince said the City Council recognized the possibility of damage and determined that funds were available for repairs if needed.  He offered to ask Parks and Recreation Director Skeels whether additional steps will be taken.


Commissioner Kerwin expressed support for the idea of taking preventive measures.


Commissioner Hunter recommended clarifying that the Bayshore Corridor bikeway will be constructed in the fall of 2005.


Referring to the list of projects at the end of the staff report, Commissioner Hunter observed that it would be helpful to identify how long each project has been on the list.  He noted it might make sense to balance public works projects with other kinds of projects.


Commissioner Jameel noted the list does not include the repairs to the hairpin turn at Humboldt Road and Glen Parkway, a project that has already been designed.  He said this project was omitted from last year’s list and this year’s list.  He said he had seen numerous accidents there and expressed his opinion that the current road conditions pose a major safety hazard.  Commissioner Jameel recommended giving that project higher priority than some of the others.


Commissioner Kerwin proposed approving the list with a recommendation that the hairpin turn repairs be done this year.  Director Prince noted the Public Works Department would have to submit the list further in advance next year if the Planning Commission were to have an opportunity for that kind of feedback.  He explained that the purpose of this agenda item is to fulfill the statutory mandate to find consistency with the General Plan.  He recommended dealing separately with the repair of the hairpin turn.


Commissioner Jameel moved to adopt Resolution No. PC-1-05 with a recommendation that the City Council consider improving the hairpin turn at Humboldt Road and Glen Parkway in the next CIP.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Kerwin and unanimously approved.

ITEMS INITIATED BY THE STAFF


Community Development Director Prince reported that the City Council heard a presentation at its June 20 meeting regarding a proposed life science/biotech research campus at Sierra Point.   He said representatives from Slough Estates, an international developer of business parks, showed a site diagram and discussed a conceptual plan for a development featuring research and development (R&D) and laboratory buildings.  He added that the General Plan’s land use designations for Sierra Park do not include R&D, so an amendment would be required in order for this kind of development to go forward.  


Director Prince said that in conjunction with considering changes to the zoning regulations for the TC-2 and TC-3 Districts at the same meeting, the City Council also heard a presentation on laws and regulations applicable to use of lab animals.


Director Prince noted the 2005-06 adopted budget includes funds for televising Planning Commission meetings.  He said he would keep the Commission informed as those arrangements are made.

ITEMS INITIATED BY THE COMMISSION


Commissioner Jameel commented that there were two recent court decisions affirming the right of cities to use eminent domain to take property for private development.  Commissioner Kerwin said the U.S. Supreme Court ruled earlier that day that properties can be condemned for private as well as public purposes.  He noted this holding expands the authority of local governments to take private property for uses that generate revenues or confer other regional benefits.  Commissioners discussed instances where eminent domain has been used to redevelop blighted urban areas.

ADJOURNMENT


There being no further business, Commissioner Hunter moved to adjourn to the next regular meeting on July 14, 2005.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Kerwin, and the meeting was adjourned at 10:05 p.m.

________________________________

______________________________

William Prince, Director,



Cliff Lentz, Chairman
Community Development
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